Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

November 8, 2010

Minutes
Present: Laurie Raymond, Ben Graves, Barbara Graves, Beth Jones, Karen Johnson, Mary Chris Bulger, Susan Witt, Suellen Doggett, Kim Russell, Kathy Son, Kate Reingold, Christina Mailhot, Tyler Ingalls, Brian Scanlon, Luc Nya, Kim Humphrey, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara.
Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda. The minutes from last meeting were accepted.
Along the Way Home - a brief documentary highlighting the importance of section 8 – this video was played for the group.  Please see this if you haven’t.  You can find this video and other information at www.alongthewayhome.org .
Cullen provided a brief overview about Section 8 assistance:

Section 8 is a public/private partnership funded by the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) begun under the Nixon Administration.  It was set up as an alternate to Public Housing, so that someone with limited income would not be limited to a specific location; he or she could rent most anywhere in the private market, so long as rents met affordability guidelines.  Qualified applicants (meeting income requirements with no felonies, etc.) receive rental subsidy vouchers which are used to subsidize the cost of housing.  HUD has established that housing is considered affordable if the tenant pays no more than 30% of his or her rent.  The Section 8 program is premised on this:  the tenant generally pays 30% of his or her income, and the Section 8 program covers the remaining portion of the rent.  In recent years, tenants may pay 40 or even 50% of income toward rent in this program.  The Housing Voucher Program is awarded to individuals who meet a certain income requirements. The goal of these programs is to provide affordable low cost housing to low income occupants. The main voucher program works differently depending on the housing available in each area. A voucher is only limited to rental properties that have rents within certain limits and meet housing quality standards.  If it is Project Based, it will be associated with a particular property, but the tenant there will port a Tenant Based voucher if he or she moves after living there a year or more, generally.  Having housing be affordable levels the playing field for people with limited incomes, allowing them to live within the community and establish stability.  Unless a disability prevents it, the presumption and the reality is that once stability occurs, income tends to grow to where the subsidy is no longer necessary; the income has reached to where 30% equals the rent amount, and at this point the voucher is no longer needed and can be transferred to someone else to give that person/family a “leg up”.  
Unfortunately there are extremely long waiting lists for this program.  Congress appropriated funds from 1976 to 2001 to allow 65,000 families stability, but since 2001, that support has fallen to less than 7000 new families per year.  And not surprisingly, that has created up to 10 year backlogs for Section 8.  
The documentary is about a three people in Maine affiliated with section 8 program.  It uncovers the scarcity of vouchers has an impact on both the personal and the community level. There are about 12,800 people in Maine on the waiting list for housing vouchers, and many more cannot even get on the waiting list, because it is constantly closed. 
Cullen noted that the Section 8 Voucher Reform Act (SEVRA) makes a number of important reforms in the voucher program and some related changes in the laws governing public and assisted housing. These reforms will help the voucher program perform even more effectively in meeting its mission of providing access to affordable housing to people. This bill, H.R.1851, is a revised version of legislation that was passed by the full Financial Services Committee last year but did not make it in to law.  If passed, it would allow 502 extra vouchers to be put into use in Maine, just due to efficiency.  
A first step for our Coalition is to try to make that happen. Cullen asked the Coalition members if they would like to be a part of Maine campaign to increase the supply of this rental subsidy critical to housing affordability for people with developmental. The Coalition voted unanimously in favor of doing so. 
Inserted here in the minutes are the actions anyone can take to help with this campaign:

Please join with hundreds of individuals and groups across the state in calling on the Obama Administration and Congress to reestablish a federal commitment to assisting a significant number of new families each year. You can help in two ways:

(1) Send an email today to the following people, letting them know in as little as a sentence or two that the Housing Choice Voucher Program works and we need more vouchers in Maine:

To: Derek_R._Douglas@who.eop.gov

            Cc: Secretary.Donovan@hud.gov

            Cc: Lorinda_Harris@hsgac.senate.gov

            Cc: Henry_Hanscom@snowe.senate.gov

So long as the federal government continues to spend billions of dollars subsidizing mortgages of up to $1.1 million on people’s (first and second) homes, there is a very simple path available to funding more vouchers while also reducing the federal budget deficit. We need not allow deficit concerns to be used as excuse to put off addressing the acute shortage of affordable housing for very low income people.

(2) Spread the word to others, including those who do not work in the housing field, by forwarding them the link to the film’s website and becoming a fan on Facebook (the Facebook button can be found on the film’s website as well).  Also please consider putting a link to the film on your own organization’s website. 
  
DHHS Funding update by Brian Scanlon, Region I Team Leader DHHS 
Brian presented an idea of how the funding structure is put together. He reported the status of Cumberland and York Counties for which he is responsible:

· Section 21 waiver is currently funded at about $109M, and that is the third funded through the state general fund. The other two thirds comes from Medicaid (MaineCare). 
· The Section 21 waiver pays residential services - 85% of the funding goes to fund group homes, shared living, direct staff support to consumer to live in their own places, a few congregate arrangements, and various other arrangements. That is where most of this money goes.

· $12M goes to fund Section 29 waiver support services such as community support, employment specialist services, in home support, and transportation.

· Smaller amounts of the funding go to Intermediate Care Facilities (ICF-MR) and private Non-Medical Institution (PNMI) funding.

Brian added that another relative gap in the funding is the discretionary non-MaineCare grant money that his office is managing. It is largely tied up in contracts, and the total is $1.3M. Part of this money is to create some alternative ways to provide services to individuals that cannot get in the waiver right at present. It is possible that the new administration could curtail or end that entire grant funding, and that will be a big catastrophe.
As to potential cuts, all of our eggs are in one basket, so DD services sticks out like a lightening rod.  Other programs are collectively larger, but because they are not all in the same basket, they don’t look as tempting to cut.  That said, here are some of the choices the Governor and Legislature have, and predicted outcomes of each choice:
	Option
	Details
	Likely outcome

	Rate reduction
	$23.50/hour. Any lower and federal Medicaid will oppose.
	This is a non-starter after recent rate reductions.

	Cuts to Group Homes
	Safe, stable placements.  
	Not possible.

	Close the Section 21Waiver again
	Presently we are able to approve 6-8 waivers per month.
	If it were closed again, it would become a crisis quickly.

	Completely terminate a designated service.  
	This is possible.  They could end community support or end Section 29.  These are stark realities.  
	However, if they were to terminate community support, there would be no savings. Or we’d be forced to adjust upward residential support to meet needs.  

	
	Work support is possible to cut.
	But it is unlikely to be supported. 

	Cut small discretionary funding ($1.3M)
	Quite possible to curtail or end that grant money.  There is nothing to prevent this cut.
	But it is not really feasible as there would be disastrous consequences; this funding solves crises with small amounts of money.  It creates clever cost-effective models.  

	Close waivers and eliminate grants
	
	Crises would result.  


Currently we have people who have services, and people who don’t have services.  Advocacy for either can conflict as there is insufficient funding.  However, economies can be achieved for people with services.  There is a good faith argument to redirect those funds to people without services.
Parents are in the position to advocate for:

1. Government services.

2. More efficient models.

One thing in everyone’s minds represents stability:   Agencies with group homes.  What we need to do is to create viable alternatives that have the same level of perceived viability.  There are better ways of serving people that are more cost effective.  
Who should we talk to?  

1. Parent Coalition.

a. Advocacy is emerging from the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services.  Look at new models.  Push for system change.

A question was asked of Brian:  Will launching into homelessness help?  Answer:  No.  The person would be put on a waiting list with 150.  From the urgent waitlist, only 2-3/month from this Region come off that waitlist.  
Action strategies:

Section 29 works on a first on/first off basis.  Knowing who is the Senator/House Representative in the neighborhood will be very important in this next funding cycle.

Several models:  

1. Project for Supported Living has congregate models.  Staff are diffusely on site in apartments.  There are scattered sites where people live with surrounding staff.  PSL wants to do another with handicapped access.

2. Alternative model:  E Street Model.  Very much like a boarding home.  But E street is a different standard.  It is an SRO with nice qualities.  Many people continue to live on their own in apartments, but benefits from a combination of autonomy/privacy are good. In my opinion (Brian) defend this model as long as it is not the old-style boarding home.  Folks who don’t need 24/7 staffing – having a sleeping superintendent – not paid, but around, can make all the difference. This is good – people benefit from being on their own, but they are not under constant eyes on supervision. 

3. SLO.  Problem – vulnerability for abandonment (providing family moves to Texas).  We need some good provider agencies – an extended network of homes.  Have providers take turns providing respite, cook outs, etc.

4. People in their own places – Staff coming in for support.  Can work great, better if high level of professionalism with staff.  Sometimes doesn’t work if staff are less professional.  

a. Parent comments on SLO’s:  Kathy Son – It needs to cover Risk, and being a Safety Net.

Kim Humphrey (added) – Risk, Independence, and Safety Net. 

DD Continuum of Care Subcommittee Report – Implementation Strategy
Cullen:  DHHS seems interested and wants to listen to the Continuum of Care model that the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services subcommittee has created. They are open to new ideas; they want to do things differently. For the model to be fully implemented, the group has recommended the subcommittee be formed. They suggest about 6 to 8 parents (from a variety of different Counties), and 4 or 5 DHHS officials, including all three Regional Team Leaders, Bill Hughes, and David Goddu.  There was positive consensus about this strategy from the Coalition.  Cullen was empowered by the group to begin to pull folks together.  
Next Coalition meeting: 12/13/2010 12-2pm, same location.
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